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The meeting was called to order at 3.10 p.m. 

AGENDA' IT»f91: UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: EQUALITY, DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE 

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SECOND HALF OF THE UNITED 
NATIONS DECADE FOR HOMEN: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/3 
(Part I), A/37/381, A/37/458 and Add.l, A/37/551) 

(b) VOLUNTARY FUND FOR THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/421; A/C.3/37/L.24) 

(c) DRAFT DECLARATION ON THE PARTICIPATION OF vlOMEN IN THE STRUGGLE FOR THE 
STRENGTHENING OF INTERNATIONAL PEACE AND FOR THE SOLUTION OF OTHER VITAL 
NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PROBLEMS: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/37/144 and Corr.l and Add.l) 

AGENDA ITEM 92: STATUS OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF 
DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/37/349 and Add.l, A/37/540) 

1. Mrs. GENTILE (Cuba) reiterated that Cuba attached great importance to the 
Programme of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for Women and 
to the convening in 1985 of the World Conference to Review and Appraise the 
Achievements of the Decade. She also reiterated that the attainment of just and 
lasting peace for all States, the recognition of the rights of the Palestinian 
people and the establishment of the new international economic order were 
indispensable for the imvlementation of the Programme of Action. TO the primary 
objectives of the Decade (equality, development and peace), which were still as 
valid as ever, should be added the objectives of co-operation and solidarity, in 
view of the need for closer co-operation among peoples so that they could tackle 
the problems caused by the deterioration in the international political situation. 

2. Cuba had proposed three items for the World Conference, in addition to 
co-sponsoring document A/C.3/36/L.48/Rev.2, which contained the draft Declaration 
on the Participation of Women in the Struggle for the Strengthening of 
International Peace and for the Solution of Other Vital National and International 
Problems. It was regrettable that the draft had not yet been adopted, although it 
had been submitted some time earlier. That was due basically to the difficulties 
raised by some delegations, which had delayed adoption of the text, under the 
pretext of improving it. 

3. Cuba had been the first State to sign the Convention on the Elimination of All 
Forms of Discrimination against Women and one of the first to ratify it. In 1982, 
Cuba had submitted its first report pursuant to its obligations as a State party to 
the Convention, which was an effective instrument for the advancement of women and 
the promotion of equal rights. 

4. As stated in that report, Cuba was satisfied with its compliance with the 
Convention. Through the revolutionary transformations begun in 1959, Cuban women 
had progressed along the road to genuine and permanent vindication of their rights 
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in society. Those rights were protected by such legal instruments as the 1976 
Constitution of the Republic, the Penal Code and the 1978 Code relating to children 
and youth. The promulgation and implementation of the Family Code had contributed 
to the enjoyment of full equality by women and had reaffirmed the important role of 
the institution of the family under socialism. 

5. Since the First Congress of the Cuban Communist Party, in 1975, specific 
measures had been taken to ease the excessive work-load still borne by women 
despite the revolutionary transformations. Such measures had led to a greater 
involvement in the work force by women, who now made up 32 per cent of the 
country's active working population, and to a larger number of occupational 
categories for women. There had been an increase in the number of women in 
policy-making positions at all governmental and non-governmental levels. For 
example, women accounted for 22.4 per cent of the leadership of the National 
Assembly of Peoples' Power, and 44 per cent of trade union leaders were women. 

6. The increased number of female students and graduates reflected an equitable 
distribution among the female population of the skills, experience and training 
required for greater and more effective involvement by women in public life. In 
the health sector, which was the responsibility of the State, women were playing a 
fundamental role. Estimates indicated that, by 1985, there would be a considerable 
number of women in various health occupations, as part of the implementation of the 
regional five-year action plan for women in health and development. Cuba had been 
making various kinds of contributions to the International Research and Training 
Institute for the Advancement of Women. At the annual Pledging Conference, it 
would announce its contribution to the Institute for 1983. 

7. Mr. ABAWI (Afghanistan) said that the status of women was an important 
humanitarian question and an integral part of national and international policies 
for development. Although the General Assembly's decision to prohibit all forms of 
discrimination against women was a major gain, experience showed that the legal 
formalization of equal rights of women on paper in no way meant equality of rights 
in practicep for the realization of that goal, a difficult and long path had to be 
traversed. That was because the basic factor underlying the inequality of women 
was socio-economic in nature. 

8. The preservation of peace and the strengthening of the security of peoples 
were directly related to the goals of the Decade for Women, for without peace and 
security, the attainment of equality for women was not possible. His delegation 
supported all initiatives which encouraged women to contribute to the strengthening 
of international peace and security, and to the struggle against colonialism and 
all other forms of injustice. 

9. In Afghanistan, the April revolution had opened the way for freedom and social 
development. Among the various decrees issued in the interest of all the people of 
Afghanistan, the decree for the equality of rights of women and men before the law 
guaranteed the further promotion of the cultural, educational, social, political 
and economic conditions of Afghan women in their full participation in all aspects 
of life. Equal rights for women were guaranteed in article 28 of the fundamental 
principles of the Democratic Republic of Afghanistan, which served as the country's 
temporary constitution. 
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10. Mr. KAMARA (Sierra Leone) said that his country believed that popular 
participation was the key to accelerated development and therefore encouraged its 
women to take part in the decision-making process at the highest level. 
Traditionally, women in his country had occupied key positions in such professions 
as law, medicine, engineering and education. That level of participation was not 
to be found among rural women, however, and considerable effort was needed to 
promote their education before they could participate fully in national development. 

11. Non-participation by women in the performance of certain activities might have 
contributed to delaying the development process in many third world countries. 
Now, however, most communities and nations recognized the need to encourage women's 
full participation in all productive sectors of national life. In that regard, 
such United Nations initiatives as the Programme of Action adopted at the World 
Conference of the United Nations Decade for Women provided a broad planning 
framework as well as specific guidelines for improving the status of women and 
achieving the objectives of the Decade. 

12. With regard to the progress made in achieving the objectives of the Decade in 
Sierra Leone, his Government was in the process of formulating comprehensive plans 
and policies geared to the advancement of rural women. Any difficulties that might 
be encountered in implementing those plans and policies would be financial in 
nature. His delegation therefore appealed to all organizations, but more 
especially to the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs, to make 
financial assistance available to the women of Sierra Leone to supplement funds 
raised locally by the women themselves and those made available by the Government. 

13. It was gratifying to note, both from the report of the Secretary-General 
(A/37/458) and from the report of the Commission on the Status of Women on its 
twenty-ninth session (E/CN.G/1982/14), that most united Nations agencies, bodies 
and organizations were actively engaged in the formulation and execution of 
programmes specifically concerned with the advancement of women in such fields as 
health, employment and education. Finally, his delegation wished to express Sierra 
Leone's willingness to contribute to preparations for the World Conference to 
Review and Appraise the Achievements of the united Nations Decade for Women, t be 
held in 1985. 

14. Ms. ELMIGER (World Health Organization) observed that WHO's activities 
relating to women must be viewed in the context of its Global Strategy for Health 
for All by the Year 2000, which would be an essential contribution to the 
improvement of overall socio-economic conditions and thus to the achievement of the 
health objectives of the World Plan of Action for the Implementation of the 
Objectives of the International Women's Year. A key factor in the Strategy was the 
social control of the health infrastructure through the involvement of the 
community, including women, without which the objective of Health for All could not 
be achieved. 

15. WHO was responsible for promoting and implementing the health sections of the 
Programme of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for women and 
those sections were reflected in its activities in various areas. In the area of 
women's health needs, programmes of maternal and child health, family planning and 
nutrition, among others, were being carried out and research was being conducted 
into sex differentials of mortality and morbidity at different stages of the life 
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cycle. At the same time, efforts were being made to understand the 
interrelationship between women's health and a variety of factors, for instance how 
women's working and living patterns influenced the transmission and control of 
disease, how women's roles affected child and family health, how the special 
stresses experienced by women affected their physical and mental health and how 
traditional practices and social values affected women's health and their access to 
health care. 

16. Both at WHO Headquarters and at each of the six regional offices there were 
focal points for women, health and development which were responsible for 
co-ordinating the above-mentioned activities. Those focal points promoted an 
intersectoral approach to improving the status of women, encouraged the involvement 
of women's organizations in primary health care and gathered and disseminated 
information about women, health and development. 

17. Finally, WHO would make every possible effort to contribute to the 
preparations for the 1985 World Conference to Review and Appraise the Achievements 
of the United Nations Decade for women, in the belief that health remained a 
priority concern for the integration and full participation of women in development. 

18. Sister RICHARDSON (Holy See) said that women were the victims of many 
injustices as, for instance, when shackling social conditions and dehumanizing 
customs were imposed on them in the name of nature. In her delegation's view, men 
and women had been created in God's image and sexual equality was a law of nature 
and must be instituted in social life so that women's participation at all levels 
became a normal characteristic of any society. Such participation presupposed a 
spirit of solidarity so that all peoples saw each other as brothers and sisters. 
Today, such a spirit needed to be fostered everywhere and would necessitate 
reconciliation between women and men. 

19. It followed that one must work everywhere for the recognition of women's 
rights in the educational, professional, civic, social and religious fields. For 
instance, women had been accustomed to the idea that the prevention of war was 
beyond their competence. The Pontifical Study Commission on Women in Society and 
in the Church, however, noted that women now faced the immense task of educating 
women to the idea that peace wa not only the absence of armed conflict but above 
all equitable distribution of wealth, recognition and protection of human rights 
and a willingness to settle conflicts peacefully. Furthermore, women must be made 
aware of their own value and be given wider access to education in general and 
literacy teaching in particular. 

20. Her delegation was especially interested in g1v1ng its moral support to 
proposals concerning women in particularly difficult situations, for instance, 
those in conditions of extreme poverty and underdevelopment, migrant and refugee 
women, women in rural areas, women who suffered racial discrimination, handicapped 
or disabled women, the aged or isolated and those who were victims of prostitution 
and other forms of violence. 
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21. Mr. VONGSALY (Lao People's Democratic Republic) said that, in his country, 
great efforts had been made through the information media and through seminars and 
meetings sponsored by the Association of Lao Patriotic Women to publicize the 
objectives of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations 
Decade for Women. At the end of the current year, the Association would be 
organizing further debates and round tables, following which the first Lao Women's 
National Congress would be held. 

22. Prior to his country's liberation in 1975, Lao women had been subject to 
exploitation and discrimination in all areas as a result of feudalism, colonialism 
and neocolonialism. Their role in society had been reduced to that of housewife 
and mother. In some rural areas they had not even been allowed to voice opinions 
and in some cases the penal code had authorized husbands to beat their wives. 

23. The status of Lao women had changed dramatically since, on the one hand, both 
sexes had had to participate as fully as possible in the national liberation 
struggle and, on the other hand, the ruling Lao Revolutionary People's Party had 
always believed that the struggle against feudalism, colonialism and neocolonialism 
must lead to the elimination of man's exploitation by man and to the establishment 
of equality between men and women, without which a new society could not be created. 

24. With regard to the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women, his 
delegation welcomed the fact that, since the Fund 1 s creation, there had been a 
steady increase in the act~vities funded by it. However, it was discouraging to 
note that the Fund's resources were not increasing at the same rate as actual 
needs, which were growing daily. That was why his Government had spared no effort 
to make its modest contribution to the Fund. It was not opposed to the possible 
transfer of the Fund to Vienna as that was essentially an administrative question. 

25. His delegation cooonended the Consultative Committee on the Voluntary Fund for 
the United Nations Decade for women for the considerable number of projects which 
it intended to examine during the term of its mandate, and observed that priority 
consideration should be given to those for the least-developed countries and 
landlocked and island developing countries. In order to assist those countries to 
implement the Programme of Action for improving the status of women, their 
projects, provided they were in accordance with the purpose and the criteria 
decided upon, should be approved partially or symbolically even if their scope was 
broader than the average. 

26. Similarly, his delegation fully supported the draft Declaration on the 
Participation of women in the Struggle for the Strengthening of International Peace 
and Security and for the SOlution of other Vital National and international 
problems, an area in which little progress had been made. After four years of 
negotiations, in which the sponsors of the draft had shown great flexibility and 
willingness to co-operate, the time had come, at the current session, to take a 
decision. Unfortunately, however, some delegations were taking a clearly negative 
attitude in accordance with which such a declaration was completely unnecessary, 
would only repeat what had already been established, and would be a retrograde step 
on the road to the full equality of men and women, an argument which he regarded as 
totally fallacious. 
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27. Nevertheless, it was heartening to note that the sponsors intended to continue 
negotiations with delegations that submitted constructive proposals. His country 
shared the sentiments reflected in the last sentence of the Declaration adopted the 
year before at the World Women's Congress, held at Prague, to the effect that the 
maintenance of peace and the prevention of war and armed conflicts were the 
condition sine qua non for achieving equality between men and women. 

28. Miss DMITRIEVA (Byelorussian Soviet SOcialist Republic) said that the 
integration of women - without whose participation in social and political life it 
would not be possible to attain the threefold objective of the United Nations 
Decade for Women, namely, equality, development and peace - could be achieved only 
if there was a situation of peace and co-operation among countries. However, the 
arms race encouraged by imperialist forces had led to a worsening of the 
international climate and imposed a heavy burden on women and on all workers in 
general. 

29. The basic objective shared by all peoples of the world at the present time was 
to safeguard peace and to prevent the outbreak of nuclear war. Consequently, 
although imperialism had created the notion of limited nuclear war, which, in the 
opinion of her delegation, would inevitably lead to the destruction of mankind, the 
cessation of the arms race was a categorical imperative. Women, who as mothers had 
a fundamental role to play in educating future generations in a spirit of peace, 
were increasingly participating in the mass anti-war movements which had been 
developing. In that connection, it was of the greatest importance to adopt the 
draft Declaration on the Participation of Women in the Struggle for the 
Strengthening of International Peace and Security, which was in accordance with the 
objectives of the participation of women in political life. 

30. Her delegation believed that the application of the Convention on the 
Elimination of All FOrms of Discrimination against Women must be universal, and it 
urged States that had not yet done so to ratify it as soon as possible. 

31. Since the founding of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, great successes 
had been achieved in Byelorussia with respect to the material and spiritual 
advancement of women. They had achieved equality in the economic field and were 
playing an important role in social services, health, education and other sectors, 
as well as in the political and cultural life of the country. In the Byelorussian 
Soviet Socialist Republic, great importance was attached to motherhood and at the 
Twenty-Sixth Congress of the Communist Party measures had been adopted for 
improving the situation of women, children and the family. Similarly, the 
principle of equal pay for equal work was vitally important. In addition, in order 
to ensure that women could combine their role in the family with a job, they were 
accorded certain advantages, such as special conditions of work, maternity leave 
and leave in the case of sickness or disability of a minor child, flexible hours 
and day-care centres at the work place. 

32. Another matter to which great importance was attached in Byelorussia was 
heaLth care for women, who had access to free medical care at all levels, and 
improvement in the housing conditions of large families. All of the foregoing was 
testimony to the attention which the socialist State gave to securing true equality 
for women and guaranteeing their rights. 
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33. Mr. RAKOTOMALALA (Madagascar) said that his delegation had studied with great 
interest the report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the Programme 
of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for Women (A/37/458) and 
supported the recommendation of the Economic and Social Council that the 
preparatory body for the 1985 World Conference to Review and Appraise the 
Achievements of the United Nations Decade for women should prepare a draft 
perspective on the status of women to the year 2000 for consideration by the 
Conference. 

34. At the international level, Madagascar had participated in three important 
meetings since the Copenhagen Conference, namely, the Meeting of High-Level Experts 
of Non-Aligned and other Developing Countries Concerned with the Role of Women in 
Development, held at Havana from 25 to 27 May 1981, the World Women's Congress, on 
the theme "Equality, Development and Peace", held at Prague from 8 to 
13 October 1981, and the International Conference on Women and Apartheid, held at 
Brussels from 17 to 19 May 1982. His delegation supported the important objectives 
and appeals formulated in those forums. 

35. In the legal sphere, Madagascar had signed the International Covenants on 
Human Rights. In accordance with article 2 of its Constitution, the State 
guaranteed the equality of all citizens and undertook to remove economic and social 
barriers which limited equality among citizens, obstructed the development of the 
human person and prevented the effective participation of all workers in political, 
economic and social organization, rejecting any discrimination based on race, 
origin or religious belief, level of education, property or sex. Both the Labour 
Code and the General Statute of the Civil Service had abolished discrimination 
based on sex in employment, wages and working conditions. 

36. The drive for literacy, education and training in politics and civics, which 
included women, had been strengthened by the establishment of a system in which 
secondary-school graduates of both sexes participated for a period of 18 months 
prior to entering the University. The political parties affiliated with the 
National Front for the Defence of the Revolution, through their women's sections, 
were also playing an important role in motivating and increasing the awareness of 
women with respect to the political, social and economic problems of the country, 
and the participation of women in national affairs begun in the basic community to 
which they belonged. 

37. Mrs. TIRONA (Philippines) said that in recognition of the active participation 
of the Philippines in programmes and activities for women, her country had recently 
been elected to membership in the Commission on the Status of Women and the 
Committee for the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. The participation 
of the Philippines in the Commission on the Status of Women assumed special 
significance since that body had been given the mandate of undertaking preparatory 
work for the World Conference to Review and Appraise the Achievements of the United 
Nations Decade for Women to be held at Nairobi in 1985. 

38. The Philippines also took very seriously its participation in the Committee on 
the Elimination of Discrimination against Women in the conviction that that 
Committee would perform functions essential to the elimination of all barriers to 
the full participation and integration of women in the mainstream of national and 
international life. 
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39. Thanks to a number of economic and historical factors, Philippine women were 
in the vanguard of progress and development, and women represented nearly half of 
the country's work force. Furthermore, about 85 per cent of the total number of 
teachers in primary, secondary and higher education were women, a circumstance 
which naturally had profound repercussions on the upbringing and thinking of 
Philippine youth. The high rate of literacy in the Philippines, sparked by the 
introduction of free and universal education in 1901, could be attributed to the 
country's education system. 

40. In order to focus attention on the theme of the 1980 Copenhagen Conference, 
the President of the Philippines had in 1980 signed and promulgated Letter of 
Instructions 974, entitled "Integration of Women in National Development", which 
recommended the appointment of qualified women to posts on governmental 
decision-making bodies. In addition, in September 1980, the President of the 
Philippines had issued Directive No. 1066, giving the Ministries of Health, 
Education and Culture and Labour and Employment responsibility for implementing the 
targets and strategies for the period 1980-1983 as identified by the Second 
National Women's Congress of the Philippines. The National Commission on the Role 
of Filipino Women held biennial meetings of women representatives to monitor and 
assess the extent of the implementation of the national plan of action. 

41. The Decade for women had encouraged the formulation of programmes at the 
regional and international levels which in turn had inspired national Governments 
to adopt their own strategies. In her country's opinion, it was imperative that 
the momentum generated by the meetings at Mexico City and Copenhagen should be 
sustained through practical action in order to consolidate national, regional and 
international efforts. It would be the task of the world Conference at Nairobi to 
propose policy measures which Governments could continue to implement. An 
integrated approach should be adopted in which the various objectives would be 
linked. In addition, the role of women in such fields as agricultural, rural and 
industrial development must be strengthened without necessarily relegating to a 
lower priority women's traditional functions. 

42. Her delegation hoped that by 1985 the survey on the status of women by the 
year 2000 in the context of the new international economic order, the International 
Development strategy, the Declaration on social Progress and Development, and 
economic co-operation among developing countries would have been completed and 
analysed. The world Conference should also consider the input of the regional 
commissions. 

43. With respect to the Draft Declaration on the Participation of Women in the 
struggle for the Strengthening of International Peace and Security and against 
Colonialism, Apartheid, All Forms of Racism and Racial Discrimination, FOreign 
Aggression, Occupation and All Forms of Foreign Domination, her delegation believed 
that it should be universal in character and should emphasize respect for national 
integrity, sovereignty and independence and the free choice of any socio-economic 
and political system. 
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44. Tb reach the goals set forth in the draft Declaration, women must participate 
in the decision-making processes at the national and international levels and a 
conducive environment must accordingly be created. Her delegation noted with 
interest the activities of the International Research and Training Institute for 
the Advancement of Women and believed that those activities should be supported, 
especially with respect to the training of women from developing countries. 
Consequently, the Philippines would pledge a modest contribution to support the 
Institute's activities at the current Pledging Conference. It would also make a 
similar contribution to the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for women. 

45. Mr. RAJAIE-KHORASSANI (Iran) noted that the statements by some speakers in the 
past few days with respect to the Decade for Women reflected the great interest of 
the committee and the international community in the question of women. His 
delegation acknowledged the highly important role of women in society and thus 
shared the view that women had the right to enjoy the same social and political 
rights as men. Consequently, Member States should do all they could to ensure that 
both men and women had full enjoyment of those rights. Moreover, it felt that more 
should be done for women than what was called for in the Programme of Action for 
the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for Women, which was insufficient, as 
were both the previous programmes and the remaining activities of the Decade. That 
insufficiency was most evident with regard to forms of discrimination against women. 

46. In that context, special mention should be made of the position of Islam on 
that topic. In conformity with the divine laws of Islam, those rights and 
obligations were not similar but equal. In other words, equality was not quite the 
same thing as similarity. Both men and women had special obligations and 
limitations which were not imposed on them by the opposite sex. By virtue of their 
faith in Islam, both sexes should be ensured the full enjoyment of their rights and 
should fulfil their respective duties and obligations. 

47. In accordance with Islam, neither men nor women were called upon to formulate 
laws. Both sexes obeyed divine laws, so that neither felt discriminated against by 
the other. In secular societies, on the other hand, legislative bodies were made 
up of men, with the result that women felt that they were discriminated against in 
many areas. In the Islamic Republic of Iran, where society was governed solely by 
divine law, the population enjoyed rights which went beyond the provisions set 
forth in the Declaration of Human Rights. 

48. Iranian women were active in almost all professions. Women's education in 
Iranian society was not only a right but an obligation incumbent on both sexes. 
schools and other centres, both modern and traditional, were open to the entire 
population, regardless of sex. While some branches of education, such as military 
training and certain engineering specialties, were not very suitable for women, 
there were other spheres in which women could and should participate more than 
men. Indeed, women were participating very actively in revolutionary bodies, the 
revolution being the heritage of men and women. 

49. Thanks to its commitment to Islam, Iran had not only been able to establish a 
highly productive atmosphere for men and women in all areas of social and political 
life, but had also been able to overcome the most serious problems besetting modern 
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society, problems which still existed in the West. For example, the prostitution 
of women, which was becoming a common practice in many of the so-called developed 
societies, had been eliminated. With Western society as a whole becoming 
depoliticized, feigned concern in the United Nations for the political rights of 
women did not serve a very useful purpose. Likewise, however essential equal 
employment opportunities were, rhetoric about women's unemployment was pointless 
when the unemployment rate was increasing daily in all developed societies and 
millions of husbands were finding themselves out of work and unable to support 
their families. In addition, Western morals justified the practice of treating 
women as a medium for selling products, with sales as the ultimate goal. The 
United Nations should carry out an objective and honest study to determine whether 
women were more respected in Eastern or Western societies. 

so. Iran's revolution had put an end to the Western life-style of the former 
regime and had imposed new standards and values. Thus, producers of programmes in 
the communications media had been asked to invest in upgrading quality rather than 
in advertising. Everything possible was being done to enable men and women to 
enjoy and accept the rights and obligations determined by God. 

51. The Committee should take cognizance of the situation of women in many 
societies in which secular life was replacing religious commitment. If women and 
men were to be saved, that commitment must be renewed, and the Committee and the 
United Nations as a whole had a part to play in that connection. 

52. Miss SILVEIRA GAUCH (Brazil) believed that, although considerable progress had 
been achieved since the adoption of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of 
the United Nations Decade for Women, efforts to improve the status of women, 
especially in developing countries, were jeopardized by deteriorating world 
economic relations; for that reason, the establishment of a new international 
economic order was of fundamental importance in overcoming the difficulties faced 
by women. 

53. Brazil's National Development Plan recognized the importance of women's 
contribution to the national development process. In that connection, a number of 
programmes had been undertaken to redress practices that were discriminatory 
towards women so that women could be both agents and beneficiaries of development. 
The Brazilian Constitution stressed the equality of the sexes before the law, and, 
in accordance ~ith that criterion, laws had been promulgated which guaranteed equal 
rights and opportunities for both sexes in various fields. 

54. women in Brazil had the same access as men to educational institutions at all 
levels, even in the most backward parts of the country. The Ministry of Education 
had set up programmes aimed at encouraging women drop-outs to return to school as 
adults. Programmes had also been established to give women equal access to 
vocational and technical training. In universities, the range of courses open to 
women had been widened. 

55. In the field of health and social welfare, projects had been developed to 
increase the availability of health care for women and their families, especially 
in rural and depressed urban areas. Particular emphasis had been given to the 
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provision of information and of assistance with regard to hygienic conditions, 
sanitation, dietary deficiencies and pre-natal and post-partum care. 

56. Brazilian women had been joining the labour force in increasing numbers. 
Their growing presence in Brazil's political life was also noteworthy. It was at 
present commonplace for women to serve as delegates and staff members in 
international organizations. 

57. At the international level, Brazil had supported United Nations instruments 
designed to enhance the status of women, such as the Convention on the Elimination 
of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. It was gratifying that the Voluntary 
Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women had been able to finance almost 300 
projects since its inception. It was to be hoped that the 1985 World Conference 
would be successful, in spite of constraints currently imposed on Governments and 
the United Nations by the world economic situation. 

58. Mrs. SAELZLER (German Democratic Republic) said that in the past 15 ye~rs, the 
United Nations had stepped up its efforts towards the advancement of women and that 
one of the highlights of that work had been the adoption in 1979 of the Convention 
on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. Although it was 
encouraging that 45 countries had ratified the Convention, the list of signatory 
states indicated that there was a discrepancy between words and deeds concerning 
that issue especially in the Western countries. 

59. Although the world-wide attention given to the advancement and integration of 
women had resulted in improvements in their social status, the fact remained that 
in many countries true equality of rights for women was by no means guaranteed. 
Among the many unresolved problems confronting the United Nations was the unequal 
remuneration received by women, which was once again an item on the General 
Assembly's agenda. 

60. TO achieve equal rights for women, it was imperative, in the light of the 
current tense political situation in the world, to attach the highest priority to 
the maintenance of peace, the reduction of the threat of war and the elimination of 
existing hotbeds of war, since many women had realized that, when their own 
survival was at stake, social achievements, equal rights in education and the right 
to vote were worth very little. Those views had been expressed by the Palestinian 
women in a report on Israel's aggression against Lebanon, recently presented at a 
meeting of the Women's International Democratic Federation. 

61. women in her country, who were educated and integrated in all spheres, were 
not willing to sacrifice their achievements and personal happiness for the 
obstinacy and the aspirations for power of those States which were engaged in the 
insane arms race. Her delegation appealed to all States not to deny to women the 
possibility of working for world peace. With regard to the adoption of a 
declaration on women and peace, which had been in preparation for so many years, 
she was convinced that the draft declaration to be submitted shortly to the 
committee would be accepted and supported by a large majority. 
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62. Mr. VOICU (Romania) said that, at the present session, the General Assembly 
was required for the second time to assess the implementation of recommendations 
adopted by the 1980 World Conference of the United Nations Decade for women. In 
view of the serious inequalities which continued to affect the status of women in 
many countries, his delegation attached particular importance to the Programme of 
Action for the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for Women. At the current 
session, the General Assembly would have to recommend, in the context of the 
Programme of Action, the adoption of practical measures at the national, regional 
and international levels to strengthen co-operation among States and ensure the 
achievement of full equality for men and women in the political, economic, social 
and cultural spheres. 

63. As at earlier sessions, the Committee was called upon to elaborate a 
declaration on the participation of women in the struggle for the strengthening of 
international peace and for the solution of other vital national and international 
problems. His delegation reiterated its support for the adoption of the draft 
Declaration contained in document A/37/144 and Corr.l, and believed that the 
international women's movement was an important factor in the struggle for peace 
and detente. In view of the tense current international situation, mobilization 
and joint action were more necessary than ever, and, as was emphasized in the 
documents on agenda items 91 and 92, women were now called upon to make a direct 
contribution to efforts designed to extinguish conflicts and hotbeds of tension, 
achieve general disarmament, eliminate underdevelopment and promote new democrat1c 
principles in international relations. 

64. The establishment of qualitatively new international relations, based on 
strict observance of the principles of fully equal rights, national sovereignty, 
non-interference in the internal affairs of States and renunciation of the threat 
or use of force was an essential prerequisite for better living conditions and 
greater possibilities for women to accomplish their mission in society 
effectively. The General Assembly should therefore intensify its efforts towards 
final drafting and adoption of the draft Declaration on the Participation of Women 
in the Struggle for the Strengthening of International Peace and for the SOlution 
of other Vital National and International Problems. It was also important to bear 
in mind the importance of implementing the recommendations adopted at the World 
Conference held at Copenhagen in 1980, concerning the establishment of all 
necessary conditions for giving young girls, and women in general, access to a free 
and equal education. 

65. With regard to the resolution adopted by the world Conferece at Copenhagen 
with a view to improving the activities of the United Nations Commission on the 
Status of Women, his delegation requested the Secretary-General to adopt the 
necessary measures to enable the Commission to fulfil its tasks relating to the 
implementation of the objectives of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of 
the United Nations Decade for WOmen. 

66. Concerning the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination 
against Women, which had already entered into force, further efforts were necessary 
to make it universal and ensure its full implementation, a task which largely 
devolved upon the Committee of Experts established for that purpose in 1982. 
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67. Mr. LOELKX (Belgium), supported by Mrs. RITTERHOFF (United States of America), 
said that the financial implications of the resolutions on the disabled, youth and 
the elderly had created difficulties for some delegations. She therefore suggested 
that more structured unofficial consultations should be held to air those 
difficulties while preserving the consensus on the adoption of those resolutions. 

68. Mr. VELLA (Malta) was of the view that voting should on no account be 
postponed beyond the following Wednesday. 

69. Mr. OGURTSOV (Byelorussian soviet socialist Republics) and Mr. VOICU (Romania) 
considered that the co-sponsors of the relevant texts should be invited to attend 
the informal consultations. 

70. The CHAIRMAN said that, if there were no objections, the consultations would 
be held the following morning, in accordance with General Assembly decision 3401. 

71. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 6 p.m. 




